College of Biological Sciences

Educational Policy Committee Meeting 

Friday, April 20, 2007
Present: Stu Goldstein, Sarah Corrigan, Sue Wick, Nikki Shultz, David Schladt, Alexi Powell, Iris Charvat, Paul Siliciano, Jean Underwood, Martha Flanders, Rogene Schnell, Robin Wright, Jane Phillips, Frank Barnwell, Leslie Schiff
Guest Faculty: Paul White, Director of Admissions, U of M Medical School
Minutes from March 2007 were reviewed and approved.

Medical School Admission – about 80% of our incoming freshmen state a strong interest in pursuing a career in the health sciences.  Twenty percent of our graduating seniors go on immediately into a health sciences professional program.   Around 50-60% of the U of M undergraduates apply to the U of M Medical School, but our Medical School isn’t matriculating as many of the top students as would be ideal, in part because they are choosing to attend other schools.  The U of M Medical School requires 12 courses for admission, which is a higher number than other schools (e.g. 4-6 admission prerequisites).  Reducing the number of required admission courses would allow a larger pool of qualified applicants.  A more selective committee will be charged with making timely decisions with the goal of conducting interviews early and making offers earlier in the year.  
Dr. White also explained that we’re above the mean of public institutions for student debt after completion of their MD program.  Other schools have endowments that offset the cost of education so that students need fewer loans.  The U of M could address this problem by developing a loan forgiveness program.  Other improvements for the future involve requiring fewer letters of recommendation, dropping   U of M-specific forms that need to be completed, and developing a pre-med advisory committee that can provide students with a composite recommendation.

The issue of students pursuing double and triple majors was brought up for discussion.  Earning a second major or triple major is not viewed as something that makes a student more competitive.  In fact, if students sacrifice other learning and volunteer experiences in order to earn other certificates, they may very well be less competitive.

The best predictors of success in Medical School are: Overall academic performance, Biology/Chemistry/Physics/Math (BCPM) competency, success in challenging courses, and  verbal and written communication skills.  Anything less than an 8 on the verbal score from the MCAT is usually a warning sign that someone wouldn’t be successful in Medical School.

New Course Proposal – “Computer Similiation and Data Analysis in Biochemistry”  

Dr. Siliciano announced that BioC 4950 will be offered for Fall 2007 to undergraduates and graduate students.  The course is computer-based and independent learning, beginning and ending in the Fall 2007 term.  Jane Phillips suggested that Fred Dulles be contacted about computer software support.  Jean Underwoord will put the course into ECAS.

The committee discussed course access in upper division courses.   BioC 4025, Biol 4004, and other courses are filling quickly.  Departments could monitor how quickly classes close and open additional sections. 

Second Math Requirement for CBS Biology Majors

Robin Wright brought forward a proposal that the Biology majors would take Calc I, then Calc II or an alternative class such as one from the following list:  Stat 3011, EPsy 3264, CSci 3003, CSci 1901, CSci 2011. 

Dr. Siliciano mentioned that consultants from the business sector have expressed the need for students to have a good foundation in biological statistics.  The committee discussed a need to hire teaching faculty to develop and teach a biological statistics course in the future so that CBS would have control over the course content and learning outcomes.  Dr. Flanders and other instructors agreed that different types of biologists may need different types of math competency.  It was noted that graduate programs may require or prefer calc II, making it important to keep Math 1272 as a recommended option for students planning to go on to Ph.D. programs.  
Rather than voting to change the math requirement for one particular major, the committee decided to consider amending the CBS math requirement, giving departments the option to change the math requirement for each major as they deem appropriate.  A short list of alternatives was approved by the committee as appropriate, including Stat 3011, CSci 3003, CSci 1901, and CSci 2011. Statistics courses offered through Psychology and related departments were not on the approved list.

Leslie Schiff moved to allow other quantitative courses in lieu of Calculus II, Dr. Siliciano seconded her motion, and the proposal was approved unanimously.   EPC representatives then brought the proposal to their respective departments.  
Over the next several weeks, CBS departments considered changes to their majors’ math requirements.  The decisions to date (May 2007) are as follows (also see CBS Quantitative Requirements Addendum):  Biology, Plant Biology, Microbiology, and Neuroscience voted to allow Stat 3011 and/or other courses in lieu of Math 1272.  The GCD department voted not to change their math requirements at this time.  The EEB department is not currently considering a change to their math requirement. The Biochemistry department will consider changing their math requirement in the future, however, the content and prerequisites for BioC 4521 Physical Biochemistry would need to be redeveloped in order to accommodate this change.  
Announcements: Dr. Siliciano updated EPC on issues related to textbook prices at the University.  Only 20% of the textbook requests for the 06-07 academic year came in on time from faculty.  Textbooks that are on the list for the upcoming academic year are purchased back from students at a higher price, thus saving students money.  At Robin’s request, Dr. Siliciano will draft a letter requesting CBS faculty to submit textbook requests in a timely fashion.  In addition, if departments can adopt a few standard texts rather than allowing general courses to use different texts in each section, the bookstore can lower the price by bargaining for bulk rates from publishers. 
Sarah Corrigan announced that faculty instructors are needed for three sections of the Jr-Sr. Honors Seminar, Biol 3960H.  These one-credit courses are offered from after 4:00 pm on Monday, Tuesday, or Wednesday and currently have 16, 14, and 10 students enrolled.  This course traditionally focuses on current issues in science with a sociological component (e.g. the diabetes epidemic, HPV vaccine, oil drilling in ANWR) and gives students the chance to research and present on a topic of interest to their peers.
The meeting was adjourned.

	Addendum: Course Options to Fulfill the Quantitative Requirements in CBS Majors as of 4/19/07

	CBS Major
	Quantitative I Requirement
	Quantitative II Requirement
	Quantitative III Requirement

	Change
	
	
	

	Biology
	Calculus I:  

Math 1271, or

Math 1281, or 

Math 1371, or

*Equivalent 
	Choose one of:

Math 1272, or

Math 1282, or

Math 1372, or

Stat 3011, or

CSci 1901, or

CSci 3003 or *Equivalent
	None

	Neuroscience
	Same as Biology
	Same as Biology
	None

	Microbiology
	Same as Biology
	Choose one of:

Math 1272, or

Math 1282, or

Math 1372, or

Stat 3011 or 

*Equivalent
	None

	Plant Biology
	Same as Biology
	Same as Microbiology
	None

	No Change
	
	
	

	Biochemistry
	Calculus I:  

Math 1271, or

Math 1281, or 

Math 1371, or

*Equivalent 
	Calculus II:

Math 1272, or

Math 1282, or

Math 1372, or

*Equivalent 
	None

	Genetics, Cell Biology & Devel
	Same as Biochemistry
	Same as Biochemistry
	None

	Ecology, Evolution & Behavior
	Calculus I:  

Math 1271, or

Math 1281, or 

Math 1371, or

*Equivalent 
	Calculus II:

Math 1272, or

Math 1282, or

Math 1372, or

*Equivalent 
	Statistics:

Stat 3011, or

Stat 3021, or

*Equivalent


*Equivalent = AP, IB, or transfer credit

Important Questions Answered regarding the new Quantitative Requirements:
What majors now have approved substitutions for Calc II?

Biology, Neuroscience, Microbiology, and Plant Biology

What majors are considering a change but still require Calc II or equivalent credit at this time?  The Biochemistry major.  Plant Biology faculty are voting on whether the two computer science courses should also be considered options. 

Does Advanced Placement (AP) or International Baccalaureate (IB) credit count toward the math requirement?  Yes, AP, IB, or transfer credit that is equivalent to Math 1271, 1272 and/or Stat 3011 fulfills the same requirement as the course itself.

Isn’t Calc II a requirement for admission to graduate and professional programs?

The topics covered in Calculus II may be important for students who plan to pursue a Master’s or PhD after graduating from CBS.  For that reason, students who are considering careers in research may want to take Calc II to fulfill their math requirement.  Most professional schools in the health sciences do NOT require Calc II for admission.  Students should review the admission requirements of any post-graduate programs of interest, as requirements and recommendations vary by institution.

What if I’m taking Calc II right now and I want to drop the course?

Advice regarding late withdrawal is the same for any other course at this time.  Students should only consider withdrawing from a course if they expect to receive a D or F grade.  Students who expect to receive a C- or better grade should keep the class.  After the 8th week of classes, students may only withdraw due to documented extenuating circumstances (such as a serious illness and a doctor’s note) or by using their One-Time-Only (OTO) late drop.  Students must contact the CBS Student Services office at 612-624-9717 by 4:30 on Friday, May 4th if they wish to schedule a OTO appointment or have questions about a petition for late withdrawal.
Can I get special permission at this time to replace Math 1272 with another course that is not on the approved list?  

No.  Exceptions will not be considered on an individual basis.

My APAS doesn’t recognize Stat 3011 or another Calc II alternative as fulfilling the math requirement – Why?

The EPC approved this change on 4/20/07.  APAS reports, the Undergraduate Catalog, and other major planning resources will be updated this summer to reflect these changes.  

I took Stat 3011 or CSci 3003 as an elective in my Biology major.  Will it count for both the math requirement and my electives?

No.  Stat 3011 or CSci 3003 can count either as a quantitative course or a major elective in the Biology major, but not for both.

